OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 06.12.16.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 6th December 2016 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
P Phillips (Chairman), J Abbott, S Fardon, M. Frampton, P Jones, S Nicholas, P Olney, G Sansom, R Saunders, J. Walker,

P White the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 1 member of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session: 

	
	Resident detailed his objection to application 16/03266/S73A (item 16c) as the balcony was significantly larger than the one for which planning consent had been given and overlooked his garden and side passageway.  The applicant had written to neighbours indicating that the balcony would not be used by the current occupant but the resident was concerned about future use and requested support from Council.
Cllr. Fardon advised that the Youth Club had been closed as the two youth leaders had stopped running it and she was the only remaining adult volunteer.  600 leaflets had been circulated advertising the Club last year but had generated little response.  She suggested that the alternatives were to employ an adult youth leader or close completely.  Council agreed to consider and discuss at the January meeting.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies: none

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:  

	
	Cllr. Olney for item 1 as a Trustee of the Old School, Cllr. White for item 9 as one of the contractors was a customer, Cllr. Nicholas for item 13 as Chair of Allotment Group and an allotment tenant and Cllrs. Abbott & Olney for item 18 a) & b) as SAF school governors.
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 1st November 2016:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – Brambles in Dewlands had been cut back.  Clerk had chased Bedford BC re. overhanging tree in Ruffs Furze discussed at May meeting with Tree Officer.  Councillors noted that the tree had been cut back but branches left on the verge.  Clerk to inform Bedford BC.  Kerb not lifted in Burleigh Place, which had been agreed during summer meeting with Highways, and damaged bollard at Station Road/Reynes Drive reported to Bedford BC.  Station Road to be closed 17.01.17. for Lincroft/Bedfordia cross country race.
	

	
	Litter bins – Clerk had requested that bins in Church Lane, High Street, Lovell Road and the Village Green which had been missed, be emptied. 
	

	
	Tree works – work carried out 14 & 15.11.16. to The Furlong and residents had thanked Council and contractor.  Ash tree removed from Riverside 17.11.16.
	

	
	HGVs on village roads – Clerk had written again to Bedford BC reiterating the problems caused by permissions in one village affecting roads in neighbouring villages and suggesting that they should consult more widely on such applications.
	

	
	Investment Bond – reinvested in Nationwide
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 1st November 2016: none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	Rural Crime Conference 16.12.16.
	

	
	Chair, Cllr. Jones and Cllr. Walker, as a Borough Councillor, to attend.
There were 3 reported crimes in October, 1 harassment, 1 fear or provocation of violence and 1miscellaneous theft and 3 in November, 1 burglary in a dwelling, 1 assault & 1 miscellaneous theft.
	


	8.
	Average Speed Cameras:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had advised that 263 notices of intended prosecution were issued in October, 236 for vehicles travelling between 37 and 42mph, 27 for vehicles travelling between 43 and 49mph and 0 for vehicles travelling over 50mph.  The highest speed recorded was 48mph on Lovell Road.  Clerk had asked if the statistics could be split into individual roads.  Bedford BC had advised that it would be better to wait a few months.  Council to publish details in next Newsletter.
	PP

	
	
	

	  9.
	New Village Entrance Signs:
	Action

	
	Clerk had received quotations for £2,989 + carriage + VAT for polyurethane signs with letters and motifs in relief; £3,481 + £55 delivery + VAT for hand carved aluminium signs and £1,470 + artwork charge (estimated at less than £100) for signs with flat oak leaves and “Oakley” and raised relief motifs.  Cheapest contractor had provided a mock up as requested but councillors preferred a more layered design and Clerk to invite contractor to January meeting to discuss the options available.
	Clerk
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	10.
	The Furlong:
	Action

	
	a) play area
	

	
	Clerk had met play equipment representatives on site.  Quotations had been received for £5,686.38 + VAT and £6,229.12 + VAT to replace existing equipment with a small multiplay with slide or £6,531.10 + VAT to add a slide, hen springer and spinner bowl to the existing equipment.  Council to consider in 2017/18 budget.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	Repairs to Play Equipment:
	Action

	
	Contractor had quoted £95 + VAT to repair the gate spring, tighten loose fixings and weld a loose handle at The Furlong and for safety reasons had fixed a temporary barrier to the multiplay where the corkscrew had been removed
Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Saunders that quotation for £95 + VAT be accepted 

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	12.
	Grange Green Trees:
	Action

	
	Clerk had received quotations for £175 + VAT to trim trees overhanging Station Road & Reynes Drive and reshape trees adjacent to no. 6 and £360 + VAT to crown lift oaks, maples, beech trees, sorbus and prunus and remove suckers & crown lift trees adjacent to no. 6,    

Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Fardon that the more comprehensive quotation for £360 + VAT be accepted
	

	
	Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	Allotment Maintenance:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Nicholas reported that the pedestrian gate needed re- setting and the water meter was not turning off fully.  He had adjusted the gate catches but suggested a metal frame outside the gate posts with an arched top would solve the problem.  Cllr. White volunteered to investigate.  The water meter was now flooded and Clerk to ask Anglian Water to repair.  A tree in the Pavenham Road hedge had died and Clerk to ask tree surgeons to examine.
	PW
Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	Highfield Road railway bridge
	

	
	Contractors working for Network Rail had requested a telephone discussion on the impact of closing one lane of Highfield Road with traffic lights when the railway bridge parapets are raised.  Council agreed that it would be preferable to write advising that, as it was a very busy road, work should be done outside peak times and preferably in the summer holidays.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. White reported that panels for the fence opposite St. Mary’s Cottage would be delivered before Christmas.

Cllr. Saunders noted that there was a pothole between the two bridges and that traffic over the bridges was now at the same level as before the link road was built.  Cllr. Jones commented that the Murdoch Road lights were exacerbating the situation as they were causing traffic to back up on Manton Lane.  Clerk to write to Bedford BC expressing Council’s concern, supporting the requests for peak hour traffic lights on the A6 Sainsbury roundabout and requesting that the priority at the Murdoch Road lights be reviewed.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	15.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that Borough winter updates were available on twitter and UK Power Networks had a priority power cut service for vulnerable residents (details at www.oakleyvillage.co.uk).  The initial Sustainability & Transformation Plan report for Bedford, Luton & Milton Keynes hospitals considered the three sites as one hospital but did not specify which services would be delivered on each site.  Social care had not been considered and there were concerns about the amount of money that had been spent to little effect.  A meeting was to be held w/c 12.12.16. which Cllr. Olney would attend and a survey was available at www.blmk.stp.org.  Consultation on the Local Plan would be issued in spring 2017 and the Borough was currently evaluating access and utility provisions for sites put forward.  No decisions had yet been made on the four proposed new settlements but there was concern that if the Twinwood site was developed, Thurleigh would be too and vice versa because of their proximity. 
	


	16.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 1st November 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 16/02694/TPO – works to 4 trees & removal of sycamore at Owsla House, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the grounds for felling the sycamore were insubstantial.  The plan of the trees was also very poor so that it was impossible to see where they are in relation to each other and the building.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 31.10.16.
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	Application No.
	b) 16/02719/TPO – reduce oak by 2.5m at Five Oaks, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 31.10.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 16/02751/TPO – re-pollard 4 poplars at Treetops, High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 31.10.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 16/01766/FUL – change of use of 2 buildings to offices, refurbishment of coal offices & extension & works to Station House at Station House, Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided the parking provision is sufficient for all workers and visitors and does not overspill onto Station Road & Reynes Drive

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 09.11.16.  Condition imposed that parking area not to be used for any other purpose

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	e) 16/02252/FUL – demolition of existing dwelling & erection of replacement dwelling at 55 Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided rebuild adheres to permission 16/01652/FUL

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 04.11.16. CIL liable  Development to adhere to 16/01652/FUL

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	f) 16/02990/FUL – alterations & conversion of garage/store to ancillary living space at 14 High Street 

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided parking is sufficient to prevent on street parking for the additional rooms and requesting a condition whereby the garage/store cannot be used as a permanent separate dwelling

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 24.11.16.  Condition imposed preventing use as a separate dwelling

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	g) 16/03018/FUL – two storey front extension at 22 Hunts Path

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 25.11.16.


	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 1st November 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 16/03112/FUL – first floor rear extension at 10 High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 16/03205/TPO – remove horse chestnut at Westwoods House, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection but would like a replacement tree planted

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 16/03266/S73A – retention of balcony at Glenmore, Westfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the balcony was out of proportion and intrusive to neighbours since a balcony had a much wider view than a window and created more noise.  Council was also concerned that the application had already been refused once and a revised scheme approved yet was being reconsidered.


	17.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the next meeting was 08.12.16.  Consultation on the draft Neighbourhood Plan would be held on 29.01.17. and she requested help to run the event.
	ALL


	18.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	a) Bedford BC – school 6th form transport consultation
	

	
	Bedford BC was considering two options - to provide assistance for eligible students and charge the full cost based on the average cost per pupil or to remove all transport assistance.  Students with education, health or care plans would not be affected.  Council was concerned that the proposal would disproportionally affect students in the rural area as they were unable to walk to school.  The cost per student for transport would be approximately £1,000 p.a. and if transport was withdrawn Sharnbrook Sixth Form could be affected as there would be no school buses from villages in the Lincroft catchment to Sharnbrook.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Sharnbrook Academy Federation (SAF) – consultation on admission arrangements from September 2018
	

	
	SAF was consulting on admission criteria for 2018.  As part of the SAF Oakley Lower students would be offered places and Council had no comments.  Councillors were concerned that the size of SAF diluted the relationship between the local community and the Academy which did not benefit local schools and about the accountability of the Federation. 
	Clerk
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	c) Bedford BC – Civic Carol Service 11.12.16.
	

	
	Chair & Mrs. Phillips to attend
	PP

	
	
	

	
	d) Mr. Burt MP – Parish Councils Meeting 17.02.17.
	

	
	Chair & Cllrs. Jones, Frampton & Nicholas to attend.  Councillors agreed to raise the amount of money being spent on the Bedford, Luton & Milton Keynes Hospital STP to little effect and request an update on Post Office van parking in other villages.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	19.
	Grant Applications:
	Action

	
	Villager Bus had requested funding towards the cost of operating the service and building up a reserve for the purchase of a replacement bus.  Most parishes donated between £100 and £250 and the surplus for year ending 31.08.16. was £2,360.  Villager Bus had advised that with changes in regulations, the next bus (expected purchase in 2023/2024) would cost around £75,000.  Each year’s operating surplus was put into the bus replacement fund and in the past, if there was any shortfall, grants were sought from Bedford BC and local community charities.  Small annual grants from Parish Councils over the 10 year life of the bus, contributed substantially toward the cost of a replacement bus.

Proposed by Cllr. Nicholas, seconded by Cllr. Jones that £300 be donated

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	20.
	Finance Matters:
	

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 30th November 2016
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 30.11.16.
	£98,418.62

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 30.11.16.
	£47,158.82

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£141,973.46

	
	
	

	Received since last meeting: 
	
	

	Elsby/Osmond
	Allotment rent
	36.64

	Lincroft School
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Keyte
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Bowler
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Ostley
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Gilbert
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Cerski
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Day
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Clark
	Allotment rent
	£36.64

	Skipper
	Allotment rent
	£25.00

	UK Power Networks
	Allotment rent
	£56.55

	Nottingham
	Allotment rent
	£18.32

	Fisher
	Allotment rent
	£37.64

	Oakley IT
	Newsletter
	£216.00

	Tudor Rose
	Newsletter
	£72.00

	NatWest
	Interest
	£2.75

	
	Total
	£668.42

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms November
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions November
	£1,429.14
	d/d


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Warners
	Grass cutting November & cutting brambles in Dewlands
	£1,003.50
	1306

	
	Riches Skips
	Emptying bottle bank 19.10.16. & 15.11.16.
	£168.00
	1307

	
	Tree People
	Tree works in The Furlong
	£1,200.00
	1308

	
	Heritage Arboriculture
	Felling damaged ash at Riverside
	600.00
	1309

	
	Parrott
	Repairs to play equipment & gate at The Furlong
	£606.00
	1310

	
	SLCC
	Membership renewal
	£250.00
	1311

	
	Anglian Water
	Allotment water
	£19.99
	1312

	
	Methodist Church
	Hire of room for NDP meetings Nov. 2015 - Dec. 2016
	£69.20
	1313

	
	Village Hall
	Committee Room hire 06.12.16. & 08.12.16. 5hrs @£6 p/h
	£30.00
	1314

	
	
	Total
	£5,529.66
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
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	b) Grass Cutting schedule 2017/18
	Action

	
	Clerk had requested quotations from 5 contractors and received 2 quotations for grass cutting for £6,744.31 + VAT and £6,875 + VAT.  It was not clear whether the lower quotation included sweeping the footways and Clerk to check for Finance Meeting.

Three quotations had also been received for hedge cutting for £400 + VAT, £655 + VAT and £150 + VAT  
Proposed by Cllr. Olney, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that quotation for £150 + VAT for hedge cutting be accepted
Resolved
	Clerk
Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Budget 2017/18
	

	
	Clerk had circulated a draft budget including monies for new play equipment for consideration at the Finance Meeting.
	

	
	
	

	21.
	Date of next Council Meeting: 3rd January 2017 Finance Advisory Group 

 
 


         10th January 2017 
	


